WVSU Faculty Senate Meeting

Friday, October 9th 2009

1:30pm 305 Ferrell Hall
Members Present: Michael Anderson (for EPC), Kenneth Barber, Gerry Beller, Tom Guetzloff, Tom Kiddie, Michael Lewis, Abainesh Mitiku (Dean’s Council), James Natsis, T.J. Park, Jeff Pietruszynski, Steven Richards, Aaron Settle, James Spencer (invited guest), Carolyn Sturgeon, Brent Thomas, Frank Vaughan, Deb Wells, Xiaohong Zhang.
Ex-Officio:  Dr. Hazo Carter.
Parliamentarian: Jack Magan.

Absent:  Dr. Charles Byers.
1.  The meeting was called to order at 1:35 pm.

2. The Faculty Senate Minutes from September 11, 2009 were reviewed and approved by vote.

3. Approval of the agenda- approved by vote.

4. Comments from the Chair Settle- Busy schedule, will comment as needed.
I. Reports
A. Educational Policies Committee (Sept 25th, 2009 Report). Dr. Michael Andersen presented the EPC report for Sept 25th, 2009, standing in for Dr. McCoy who could not attend. Three proposals were submitted to EPC, which approved 2 new courses (CS 101 and a 300 level Math history course) and a prefix change for MATH/CS 311, which was changed to CS 311. The motion to accept the Sept 25th, 2009 EPC report was carried by vote. 








Dr. James Nastis was invited to the senate to discuss the issues and questions raised regarding the proposed International Studies Bachelor of Science Degree Program that were brought forth during the Sept 11, 2009 Senate Meeting. Dr. Nastis explained that the degree requirements would be made clear and understandable so that students and faculty alike would be able to determine which courses from which departments would be eligible for satisfying the new degree’s requirements. Dr. Nastis, whose status as an instructor in the History department was recently clarified by Dr. Byers, would serve as the coordinator for ensuring the proper distribution of required student course work among the departments with appropriate courses for the degree. This will be an aid to both interested students and their faculty advisors. Discussion continued in regards to indentifying which courses from among the likely 4 different departments would be used to satisfy requirements for the Interdisciplinary Degree, as well as the ability to provide proper advising for the interested International Studies students. Mr. Michael Lewis suggested International Business students would show an interest in the International Studies degree program, which could further increase student enrollment in the department, without increasing support services resources available. Dr. Mitiku had questions regarding who would be assigned to evaluate student’s final transcripts for graduation, and suggested that perhaps the Business Administration Department Chair might be appropriate for this roll. Dr. Nastis maintained that he would be best position to serve as the advisor for all International Studies students, while others present suggested that each student would have an advisor from one of the relevant departments that make up the Interdisciplinary grouping of departments involved in this degree program. Dr. Stevens also questioned the advising policy here, and agreed that if the student has an area of concentration, faculty from that department might be the better choice for faculty advisors. Tom Kiddie suggested that this was not the case with Education majors, who have areas of concentration outside of the Education department, but their advisors are from Education only.  Dr. Andersen and other faculty expressed their concerns regarding which specific courses that would be eligible for the degree’s minor, as well as proper advisement of the International Studies students. Considerable discussion regarding issues of advisement and attaining needed resources for implementing and running the new program continued. Dr. Natsis expressed his opinion that little resources would be needed for the new program for the foreseeable future, as no new courses or faculty are needed as it stands currently. Dr. Settle then discussed his considerable recent experiences with HEPC and the new degree approval process, which is extensive and detailed, requiring information on all aspects of the proposed degree program, including estimates of student enrollment, faculty to serve, all resources needed for implementing the program as well as their sources, course work, areas of concentration and advising among many areas of detail required by HEPC.  Comments from the senate included Dr. Guetzloff’s concern for likely future budget cuts for WVSU in the immediate future. A motion was made stating that the WVSU Faculty Senate accepts the proposed Bachelor’s of Science degree in International Studies program, provided that the additional resources needed for the program are identified and approved or granted by the WVSU administration and HEPC. The motion was passed by vote. 

B. General Education Committee (Dr. Jeff Pietruszinski; report carried over from September 11, 2009 meeting). Dr. Pietruszinski reported that General Education curriculum has had courses added recently through the EPC and that the GED 100 and 200 courses continue to fill to overload and remain full through the semester. This requires more faculty positions to serve here, and the Dean’s Council has recently agreed to expand overload status and increase faculty coverage for these courses. He also noted that there are 4 remaining and unfilled CTC seats on the Gen Ed Committee. Dr. Spencer noted that he will be meeting with Dr. Byers regarding this issue soon. A motion to request that the Constitution, ByLaws and Handbook committee review and consider a request for procedural actions required to change the General Education Committee structure (and ultimately all Senate Standing Committee’s structure) to an all WVSU Faculty membership was approved by the Senate by a vote. 
II. Other Report
I.  Report from President Carter- Dr. Carter presented his report detailing the recent developments in the WVSU Capital Campaign, including progress towards beginning the Fleming Hall renovations. Also, an official Chapter of the Tuskeegee Airmen will be opened on the WVSU campus, and this chapter will be the first of 6 to be opened on HBC of the 1890s. It is notable that among the distinguished West Virginia State alumni are 12 military Generals. Dr. Carter also announced the recent and still pending agreement among the WV Department of Education and the Arts, the Division of Culture and History, and WVSU to reestablish a significant operating linkage between WVSU and Camp Washington-Carver, which WVSC owned and operated until 1979. The 107-acre Camp Washington-Carver in Clifttop, WV was the first African American 4-H Camp, and will likely be placed with the Land Grant extension services and research programs.
II.   Report from the Vice President’s Office of Academic Affairs (Dr. Byers)- Dr. Byer’s was unavailable for today’s senate, but posted his report to the Faculty Senate website.
III.   BOG Report (Dr. Tom Guetzloff)- Dr. Guetzloff had to leave the Senate and was unavailable to give his report.
IV. Student Affairs (Bryce Casto)- Not Present.
V. ACF Report for  Sept 17th, 2009  (Dr. Sean Collins)- Dr. Collins was not able to attend, but did provide a written report for the FS. The report discussed unresolved issues and concerns that other 4 year state institutions are having regarding their separation from associated sister CTC institutions. Chancellor Skidmore characterized the atmosphere over the separations as “contentious” and expressed the dire need for a more collegial relationship between all such state institutions, for everyone’s mutual benefit. Also notable in the report are the expressed concerns over impending budgetary shortfalls and their likely impacts on faculty salaries at all state institutions. While there may be some federal funding protection for the next 2 years, year 3 could see as much as an 8% funding cut from all such budgets. The ACF Legislative agenda was also presented in the report for faculty comments, questions and approval. A motion requesting that Dr. Collins edit his Sept 17th, 2009 ACF report for tone was narrowly approved by vote. 
III. Old Business
1.  Bayer Institute operations and Shelter in Place at WVSU

a. Progress of Letter Draft to WV Senators (Drs. Beller, Guetzloff and Sturgeon)- the letter from the WVSU faculty regarding WVSU’s ongoing safety concerns is not completed as yet. 
b. Status on the development of a new Safety Committee (Dr. James Spencer)- Dr. Spencer reviewed the proposal for a new Safety Committee and its application within the regulations of the WVSU Constitutional requirements and regulations. Dr. Spencer suggested that if needed, such a committee could fit with Article III, where the “exceptional areas” language could allow the implementing of a Safety Committee. Dr. Beller suggested that the Senate await the filing of a committee report as to whether and where the Senate should move forward on this issue.
2. Proposed Early Retirement Plan Document/Progress (Dr. James Spencer)- Dr. Spencer continued his work of keeping the FS informed on this issue and noted that the time track included a vote of approval/disapproval by the General Faculty during the December 2009 General Faculty meeting, and then sending the document to Dr. Carter’s office if approved. The current plan will be posted on the WVSU Faculty website for faculty consideration.
3. Intellectual Property Rights Document for WVSU. (Dr. Byers)- Moved to next month.

4. Report on establishing an On-line Student Evaluation of Faculty procedure. (Dr. Sundar Naga)- Dr. Naga presented a written and oral report from the ad hoc committee he chaired. Dr. Naga was unable to include any data from the Spring 2009 On-line student evaluation trial program, due to an inability of the CIT department to handle the volume of work it has been assigned to cover, in addition to the trial online course evaluations from the Spring semester. The report expressed concern regarding the need for dedicated staff and a computer software program specific for implementing and serving the online student evaluation process. Dr. Naga noted that considerable resources must be applied to have any hope of creating an online course evaluation process. Dr. Naga noted other, long standing and still unresolved issues such as the concept of student evaluation of faculty, using that evaluation in the Merit, Retention, Promotion and Tenure review processes. Most all of the Faculty who spoke at this point called using student course evaluations for faculty assessment to be highly inappropriate and not acceptable. Also mentioned were faculty concerns over safety of the data and the actual form used in the process. Dr. Naga agreed that the set of questions used on the evaluation form should be reviewed and modified for appropriateness, as some questions may be seen as subjective and should be replaced with objective and quantifiable. A discussion regarding a Merit Pay plan that is applicable across all departments and colleges continued.   
IV. New Business

1. Reports from meetings regarding discussions (deans/faculty) on merit pay. Moved.
2. Athletic/Student participation absence from class (Dr. Tom Guetzloff)- Not present.

3. Campus Parking (Tom Kiddie)- Dr. Kiddie present a written proposal regarding modifications to the current Parking policy on the WVSU campus. The proposal generated discussion among the faculty present. Ultimately a motion that this Parking proposal next be brought to the Executive Committee for further discussion before returning it to the Senate was made and passed by vote.
4. Proposal for Recycling on the WVSU campus (Dr. Vicki Wolfe)- Dr. Wolfe discussed the basics of the current sate of non-recycling on campus, and why a public institution of learning such as WVSU should be a leader in environmental policies such as recycling. The motion was discussed and approved as written by vote of the faculty senate. Resolved by the WVSU Faculty Senate that the WVSU faculty supports the recycling of solid waste on campus, and requests that the University administration establish policies supporting and implementing environmentally responsible collection and disposition of solid waste produced in University activities.   
Adjournment: Being no further Senate business, the meeting was called to a close at 4:45 pm.

Kenneth Barber

Senate Secretary.
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